
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
August 17, 2018
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Hon. Holly Frederickson, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, Hon. Bob Wood, Charlie Harball, Hon. Jim Rice, Mary Ann Ries, and Hon. Jessie Connolly.
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  Tina Reinicke.  
Members Absent:  Peggy Tonon, Hon. Heidi Ulbricht, and Peter Ohman. 
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: Carleen Green and Cathy Doyle
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.   
PUBLIC COMMENT:    None.
OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on June 15, 2018, were reviewed.  A motion was made by Charlie Harball and seconded by Judge Fagenstrom that the minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.
2018 Certification Conference – Update
Shauna Ryan reported that the test committee met earlier in the month.  The members are Charlie Harball, Mary Ann Ries, Peggy Tonon, Judge Ulbricht, Tina Reinicke, and Peter Ohman.  

The committee has received most of the test questions from the presenters, apart from a couple.  However, the committee was assured they would have the remaining questions no later than August 20, 2018.  

Shauna will begin entering the questions into Moodle and report back at the next Commission meeting.   
Primary Ballot - Non-partisan Judicial Races

Since the last meeting, Judge Carver reported that his county attorney had received a letter back from the Attorney General’s office advising that “…MCA, 13-14-111, -115(2)(b) and -117(2), considered together, do not require a primary election for a nonpartisan judicial office when “fewer than three candidates” have filed for the office.  When only an uncontested judicial incumbent has filed, the incumbent moves directly to the general election with only a question of retention posed to the voters.”  Based on this advice, the Commission’s concern is put to rest for the time being.   
Bench book Update/Forms Approval

Judge Frederickson reported that all of the forms are complete with the exception of the PMFA section.  She will email that section to the members to review.  She and Shauna will be meeting with Kevin Cook about uploading the forms on the court’s website.  The book is done!  When new forms are developed in the future, it will be a slam dunk to change them out on the website.    
NEW BUSINESS:
OPD’s Revised Eligibility Process 
Shauna Ryan introduced Carleen Green and Cathy Doyle from the Office of Public Defenders.  Carleen is the Central Services Division Administrator for the OPD, and Cathy Doyle is the Administrative Assistant to the new OPD Director.   They requested time to talk to the Commission about the revised eligibility process used by OPD.  The 2017 Legislature reorganized the agency. Rather than being run by a Commission, the agency now has a director and 4 division administrators.  The Central Services Division is now tasked with overseeing the eligibility process and improving its consistency.  In the past, it was handled at the regional level and there was not a consistent process statewide.  The statute provides for two types of eligibility determination:  1) if someone is at 133% of the poverty guideline, they are eligible; or 2) there is something called substantial hardship.  If someone makes over the poverty guideline, and depending on what type of crime and how much it will cost to hire private counsel, they can apply for public defender services.  The regions receive the application from the clients, perform their initial evaluation and decide whether it comes to Butte for a hardship determination or if the person qualifies at the poverty guideline.  OPD created two financial hardship examiner positions which are in Butte.  Cathy Doyle is the supervisor.  When OPD gets a referral from one of the regions, they go through the process of gathering the income and expenses for the household and determining whether that person has the funds to hire their own attorney or they need OPD services.  It’s all being documented consistently.  Based on this, the Courts may see more motions to rescind.  If a person is not compliant at the regional level, the region may file a motion to rescind. The court can then grant or deny the motion.  If the motion is granted, OPD then closes the case.  If a defendant then comes back with the originally requested information, OPD requests that the Court reappoint their office to represent the individual.  It starts the process over.  OPD can deny it too – at the hardship level.  Sometimes they get people that for whatever reason don’t get their application in, they don’t provide their income verification.  The defendant thinks if they drag their feet, they will get an attorney anyway.  OPD is required to remain on a case until the judge allows them off.  The implications from the legislative directive is that both OPD and the courts are going to see more non-compliance motions to rescind.  The courts still have the ultimate discretion on whether to approve or deny that motion.  It can be a straight denial, or they can opt to hold the eligibility hearing.  In hardship cases, they have told the regional folks that the two hardship examiners are available to testify if requested.   All hardship determinations go to Butte.  There are staff in the regions that collect the applications and make the initial determination.  The judge still has the final say on whether OPD represents a defendant. Carleen asked that courts be reminded that they shouldn’t order community service in lieu of the public defender fees.  OPD has no control over whether a defendant is performing the community service or not.  There was no way to track that information. If the judge orders that a defendant pay public defender fees, the defendant needs to pay them to the office in Butte.   
Bond Book
Judge Miller asked Justice Rice why the Court is not approving the bond schedule. Judges are doing things differently around the state.  Does the Court no longer want to endorse the bond book?  Justice Rice will talk to Chief Justice McGrath and report back at the next meeting.        
Montana Rules of Evidence – Update
Judge Harkin completed the update.  Shauna Ryan reported that the estimated cost of final production will be over $18,000.  That total includes payment to Harkin, the binders, tabs, paper and printing costs.  Shauna will send a copy of Harkin’s contract to Judge Connolly for MMA’s records.  The new books will be ready for distribution at the certification conference.    

ABA – National Conference of Specialized Court Judges

Judge Knisely emailed Shauna Ryan and asked if the ABA could host a reception during next COLJ conference.  They are traveling to state judges’ conferences to highlight the benefits of the judicial division.  They are offering free memberships to new members.  They would manage and pay for a reception.  The Commission thought maybe it could be in conjunction with the banquet.  Judge Connolly will discuss the banquet, along with this request, with the MMA banquet committee and report back.  This would be treated like any other vendor request.  Vendors are required to act independently from OCA.  
Request for Temporary Waiver of Training for New Judge

Hon. Jerome McCarthy and Hon. Matt Pavelich:  Judge Wood moved to approve the waiver committee’s recommendation.  Mary Ann Ries seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m.      
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be September 21, 2018, at 8:30 a.m. in Helena.     
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